MAGMA FLOOD CONTROL DISTRICT
MINUTE OF THE
WEDNESDAY, MAY 19, 2010 MEETING


A meeting of the Magma Flood Control District was held on Wednesday, May 19, 2010 at 4:17 p.m. at the Florence Unified School District - Anthem K-8 band room, 2700 N. Anthem Way, Florence, Arizona.  The meeting was properly posted within the boundaries of the District and a phone number of 1-800-920-7487 was provided for individuals residing within and without the District to appear telephonically for the meeting.


At the meeting appearing telephonically were Board President Vinson Dobson, Board Member Le Smith, Board Member Ty LeSueur, Assistant Secretary Larry Pfeiffer.  Appearing present for the meeting were District General Manager Kent Pace and Stephen Cooper, District Attorney.


The first item of business was a waiver of introductions. 


The next item of business was approval of the minutes of the April 12, 2010 meeting.  A motion was made by Le Smith to accept the minutes and it was seconded by Ty LeSueur.  Thereafter the minutes were approved.

The next item of business was a report by the General Manger on the District business.  General Manager Pace noted that the District had held an open house and had also appeared at a homeowner’s association meeting to give an update of the status of the District and dam repairs.  These meetings were attended by approximately 70 residents and the majority of their concerns were the property taxes imposed by the District.  General Manager Pace noted there was general agreement the dam repairs were needed, but the main concern was the cost to District residents in real property taxes.  General Manager Pace also noted that should the dam not be repaired, regulators could require the dam to be methodically and systematically breached in multiple locations along the entire 5.5 mile embankment, thereby creating the likelihood of flooding to occur during regular storm events within the District boundaries, but reducing the likelihood of a catastrophic dam break—caused by a dam break with a full flood pool which would have a higher likelihood of loss of life.  Additionally, there would be a requirement imposed by the federal government wherein flood insurance would be required for residents which would likely cost $300.00 to $400.00 dollars a year in perpetuity.  


General Manager Pace also noted on the status of the dam repairs and his discussions with NRCS funding for the dam repairs will require the District to come up with thirty-five percent (35%) of the projected $15,000,000.00 dollar cost (i.e. $5.2 million District share).  General Manager Pace noted that the District currently has $2.4 million dollars in cash reserves and hopes to receive a $1.0 million dollars worth of credit for past work done by the District on the dam by NRCS.  To fund the balance, there will likely need to be a property tax increase for the District from the 2009 tax levy of $1.2 million to $1.8 million dollars for the 2010 tax levy.  The net result of this would be a fifty percent (50%) increase in the tax levy.  Due to the result of the drop in the County Assessor’s net assessed valuation of real property within the District, this will result in a tax rate increase from 1.32% to 4% which would be approximately a 200% increase in the District property tax rate.


Board Member LeSueur asked, “What does this rate mean to the average homeowner?”  General Manager Pace noted that if a home has an assessor’s valuation of $100,000.00 dollars, the assessment ratio is 10%, a 4% MFCD tax would result in a MFCD property tax of $400.00 dollars ($100,000 valuation x 10% ratio = $10,000 assessed value; $10,000 assessed value x 4% tax rate  = $400 tax).  Pace noted that, under the assumption/generalization that all properties within the district have received a 40-50% drop in assessed value, had the property tax valuation remained the same as 2009 and not dropped, there would have only been approximately a 50% increase in both the property tax bill and the related tax rate.  However,  because of the 40% to 50% drop in assessed value within the District for the 2010 tax year, a property tax increase of 50% reflects a nearly 203% increase in the property tax rate.  

General Manager Pace noted that it is hoped that this tax rate would be only a one year tax and then the tax rate could likely transition to the historic tax levels of five to six years ago.  As noted earlier by General Manager Pace, the District members face a dilemma of a one year tax increase of approximately $300.00 dollars (based upon an assumption of a $100,000 Assessor’s property valuation) to repair the dam versus paying $300.00 to $400.00 dollars per year in flood insurance in perpetuity. 

General Manager Pace also noted that he would be meeting with the State Land Department tomorrow to discuss the State Land lease for additional lands behind the dam which will be needed because of the increase in the height of the dam.

President Dobson took out of order agenda item number 5, which was the discussion of resolution 2010-01, which is the resolution to approval Watershed Plan and Environmental Assessment and Collective Agreement with the sponsors.  This Agreement was a three party agreement between the Florence – Coolidge Natural Resource Conservation District, NRCS and the Magma Flood Control District.  In order for the dam repairs to move forward, this agreement needed to be approved.  This matter was fully discussed in the report of the General Manager.  Thereafter, a motion was made by Le Smith, seconded by Ty LeSueur, and thereafter approved by the Board.

President Dobson went back to agenda item 4 which was the format of Board meetings.  It was noted that the Arizona Revised Statutes require District meetings occur within the County seat or at a location designated by the District within the boundaries of the taxing district.  It was noted the current meeting is within the boundaries of the District and provides the ability to telephonically participate in the meetings for those individuals that are unable to attend the meeting in person.  Due to the fact that there are only three (3) District Board Members, it may sometimes be difficult to accomplish a quorum because of other matters, and by having ability for board member to appear telephonically greatly aides the District.  President Dobson noted that he would like to continue with this format of meeting.  Thereafter a motion was made by Ty LeSueur to approve the meeting format and it was seconded by Le Smith and thereafter approved by the Board.

The next item of business was Board Member reports.  There were no reports.


The next item of business was public comment.  There were no public comments.


The next item of business was other business that may become before the Board.  There 
was no other business to come before the Board.  


The next item was adjourning the meeting at 4:50 p.m.

RESPECTFULLY submitted this _____ day of May, 2010.
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District Attorney
